BOARD OF SELECTMEN MEETING MINUTES

TOWN OF EPPING, NEW HAMPSHIRE

Monday November 13, 2023
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ATTENDANCE

Chairman Joe Trombley, Vice-Chairman Tom Gauthier; Selectmen Bob Jordan, John Cody and Pamela Tibbetts. Town Administrator Jake T. Roger; Executive Secretary Joyce Blanchard.  

ENTER INTO NON-PUBLIC SESSION, RSA 91-A:3 II (b) hire 

Motion by Chairman Trombley to enter into a non-public session in accordance with RSA 91-A:3 II (b) hire.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.  Roll Call Vote; Selectmen Bob Jordan, Pam Tibbetts, John Cody, Tom Gauthier, and Joe Trombley all voting aye.

RECONVENE

Chairman Trombley reconvened the public session at 7:00 PM.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

CONSENT CALENDAR
Minutes from the Selectmen October 30 & November 6, 2023 meeting were submitted for approval.
The payroll manifest for the pay period ending November 9, 2023 in the amount of $167,767.05 was submitted for approval.

Accounts Payable manifest for the period ending November 9, 2023 in the amount of $1,543,970.07  ($1,000,000.00 is for the school, $22,987.39 is for the MTBE Water Main Extension, $227,220.00 is for the Membrane Project and $293,762.14 to the Town) was submitted for approval.

Intent to Cut for Thomas Schank (Epping Storage Development) map and lot 030-042-002 was submitted for approval.

Land Use Change Tax for maps and lots 008-014-108 in the amount of $12,000.00 and 022-082-001-061, 62, 65, 75 and 94 in the amount of $2,000.00 each were submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to remove the Selectmen minutes from the November 6, 2023 meeting. Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the consent calendar as amended.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the Selectmen minutes from the Selectmen November 6, 2023 meeting.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0-1.  Selectman Jordan abstained.

DRA RATIO

Assessing representative from MRI Scott Marsh explained the sales ratio for 2023-tax year.  Mr. Marsh is estimating the new tax ratio to be 64.5% for the 2023 tax year.  The DRA will give the town a similar number when their analysis of sales data is complete this late fall or early spring.  Discussion regarding commercial assessments versus residential assessments continued.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to submit and sign the DRA certificate agreeing the data provided to the DRA is complete and accurate to the best of the town’s knowledge.  Seconded by Chairman Trombley.  Motion carried 5-0.
7:15 PUBLIC HEARING - HOME OCCUPANCY 
Chairman Trombley read the Public Hearing notice for Grover and Sons Landscaping at 14 Fogg Road, map and lot 023-062.  Mr. Grover has three employees and parks four trailers, one truck and one tractor on a gravel pad.  This business has been working for 12 years without a permit.  Selectmen Gauthier explained the Home Occupancy is to the owner and not the property.  As the gravel pad is on the abutting property (map and lot 023-060), that property should apply for a Home Occupancy as well.
Chairman Trombley opened the Public Hearing to the public, as there were no abutters or public comments he closed the public hearing.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the Home Occupancy for Grover and Sons Landscaping at 14 Fogg Road.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
HEALTH INSURANCE RENEWAL
Chairman Trombley offered insight to the modifications to the current health plan and what will be offered to the Town of Epping employees.  The present health plan (85/15) will still be offered with no changes.  For those interested, a new plan (90/10) will be offered and employees can choose. A FSA plan will be offered with the second (90/10) plan.  
Fire Chief Don DeAngelis explained most of his Full Time Employees would like to stay with the original plan (85/15).  Police Officer Stephen Soares opinion is most employees in the Police Department will stay with the original plan.  He is also concerned that changing the insurance would affect the retention and hiring of staff.  He would like to address this issue earlier in the year as this decision felt rushed.  Selectman Cody would like to see a committee created for next year.  Tax and Clerk Collector Erika Robinson said the (90/10) was not offered before the Thursday training and she is willing to look at it.  Resident Mark Vallone asked how many company’s offer competitive rates for municipal health plans?  He only knows of Primex and Healthtrust.  
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to offer the existing health care plan (85/15) to Epping employees and offer a second plan (90/10) for employees to choose from.  Seconded by Chairman Trombley.  Motion carried 5-0.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to offer an FSA plan if allowed to both options, if not allowed on the existing option (85/15), allow FSA plan on the 2nd plan (90/10).  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.
PUBLIC COMMENT

Epping resident and Chairman of the Energy Aggregation Committee Michael Vose announced two Public Hearings regarding the Town of Epping buying energy in bulk.  The dates of the Public Hearings will be November 28th at 7 PM at the Town Hall and Monday December 11th at the Board of Selectmen’s meeting at 7:30 PM.  The purpose of these Public Hearings is to answer questions from the public so they will understand what community power is all about.
Motion by Selectman Cody to authorize the Town Administrator to enter into the “Joint Powers Agreement” of Community Power Coalition of New Hampshire under the provisions of New Hampshire RSA 53-A for the purpose of supporting member municipalities and counties in developing and implementing electric aggregation plans, pursuant to RSA 53-E, as well as related statutory authorities.” Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 5-0.
Motion by Selectman Cody to appoint Michael Vose to serve as Epping’s primary representative to CPCNH and Town Administrator Jake Roger to serve as an alternate representative.”  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 5-0.

AMBULANCE POLICY

Town Administrator Jake Roger created a new ambulance billing policy that would be efficient for the billing coordinator with no names listed and to avoid any HIPA issues.  Selectman Cody doesn’t think you can legally designate a company to act as the Board of Selectmen.  Selectman Gauthier stated the previous warrant article needs to be rescinded and a vote on a new warrant article will need to be voted on. Discussion continued.

Motion by Selectman Cody directing Town Administrator Jake Roger to ask legal for their recommendation regarding a proposed warrant article to change the ambulance billing policy and if the town needs to have a public hearing.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
POLICE RESIGNATION

Resignation for Jacob Marsh as a Town of Epping Patrol Officer effective November 2nd was submitted for approval.  

Motion by Selectman Cody to accept the resignation for Jacob Marsh as a Town of Epping Patrol Officer effective November 2, 2023.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 5-0.
PLANNING

Resignation for Casey Wolfe as a Town of Epping Planner and Code Enforcement Officer was submitted for approval.  

Motion by Selectman Cody to accept the resignation for Casey Wolfe as a Town of Epping Planner and Code Enforcement Officer with regret.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
DEFAULT BUDGET
The General Fund of the Default Budget of $9,207,650.00 was submitted for review.
Selectman Cody asked how many cruisers would be approved for the Police Department if the Default Budget is voted in.  The consensus of the Board was one cruiser. Town Administrator Jake Roger will verify how many cruisers are in the default budget.

Water and Sewer still need to present their budget.

LEGAL PROPOSALS
Town Administrator Jake Roger updated the Board on pricing and services regarding the legal proposals.  Mr. Roger suggested staying with DTC for legal counsel with Eric Maher as lead counsel.   Chairman Trombley would like input from other town boards that use the towns legal counsel.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to retain Donahue Tucker and Ciandella with Eric Maher as lead counsel for the Town of Epping.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 5-0.
Town Administrator Jake Roger
Town Administrator Jake Roger provided a contract with Rockingham Planning Commission to assist the Planning Board during the hiring period of a new Town Planner.  The contract will provide 16 hours a month for 3 months at $72.00 an hour.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to approve the contract as presented directing Town Administrator Jake Roger to confirm if a memorandum is crucial to cover additional hours if needed. Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 5-0.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier giving permission to Chairman Trombley to sign the contract with Rockingham Planning Commission on behalf of the Board of Selectmen.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 5-0.
Town Administrator Jake Roger reported Certified Computer will be swapping the server at 

4 PM December 12 overnight through December 13th.   Chairman Trombley has concerns with them in building overnight and should a town employee be in the building with them.  It was decided having the police stop every hour and a copy of Certified Computers liability insurance would suffice.
INDIVIDUAL SELECTMEN REPORTS
Selectman Tom Gauthier
Selectman Gauthier congratulated Bob Yergeau on receiving the Boston Cane and being 90 years young.  It is well deserved.
Selectman Gauthier asked how long every week meetings will be needed.  Next Monday warrant articles were going to be reviewed, they can be reviewed electronically instead of a in person meeting.
Selectman Gauthier would like to decide what the dump hours would be over the holidays.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to close the Transfer Station Sunday December 24th and Sunday December 31st.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 5-0.
Selectman Pam Tibbetts

No report
Selectman Bob Jordan

Selectman Jordan would like to know if there are any possibilities to help the business on Shirking Road?  Fremont would not give the town a temporary release this summer during Epping’s road reconstructions.  It was suggested the businesses see their own attorneys to take legal action of their own.
Motion by Selectman Cody directing Town Administrator Jake Roger to reach out to Epping’s Legal counsel DTC to explore and discuss what can be done about the businesses using Shirking Road in Fremont.  Seconded by Chairman Trombley.  Motion carried 5-0.
Selectman John Cody
Selectman Cody suggested submitting five warrant articles each year.
Selectman Cody agrees with Town Administrator Jake Roger regarding the need for an HR company to come review the Town of Epping.  There are Federal Grants that can be used for this project.
Selectman Cody would like to make it a requirement for employees to have on line training.  
Selectman Bob Jordan

Selectman Jordan 
Chairman Joe Trombley

Chairman Trombley will be talking to the Conservation Commission regarding the DAR/Veteran’s Park and what Matt Beckett has planned.  There is a list of items to be done.  Chairman Trombley would like to create a revolving fund for these types of projects.
Chairman Trombley congratulated Mr. Yergeau on receiving the Boston Cane.  He has received many positive comments regarding the recent awards recognition ceremony.
Chairman Trombley commented EYAA will be supplying a petition warrant article this year.

Meeting adjourned at 9:25 PM.

Respectfully Submitted:

Joyce Blanchard
Executive Secretary
_______________________________

Joe Trombley, Chairman
_______________________________

Tom Gauthier, Vice-Chairman
_______________________________

Bob Jordan, Selectman
_______________________________

John Cody, Selectmen

_______________________________

Pam Tibbetts, Selectman
Dated:   November 27, 2023
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